

2024 年高考第一次模拟考试（全国卷）

英语试题

（考试时间：120 分钟 试卷满分：150 分）

注意事项：

1. 本试卷分第 I 卷（选择题）和第 II 卷（非选择题）两部分。答卷前，考生务必将自己的姓名、准考证号填写在答题卡上。
2. 回答第 I 卷时，选出每小题答案后，用 2B 铅笔把答题卡上对应题目的答案标号涂黑。如需改动，用橡皮擦干净后，再选涂其他答案标号。写在本试卷上无效。
3. 回答第 II 卷时，将答案写在答题卡上。写在本试卷上无效。
4. 考试结束后，将本试卷和答题卡一并交回。

第一部分 听力（共两节，满分 30 分）

做题时，请先将答案标在试卷上。录音内容结束后，你将有两分钟的时间将试卷上的答案转涂到答题卡上。

第一节（共 5 小题；每小题 1.5 分，满分 7.5 分）

听下面 5 段对话。每段对话后有一个小题，从题中所给的 A、B、C 三个选项中选出最佳选项。听完每段对话后，你都有 10 秒钟的时间来回答有关小题和阅读下一小题。每段对话仅读一遍。

1. What will the speakers do?

- A. Have a picnic. B. Play tennis. C. Go swimming.

2. Where does the conversation probably take place?

- A. In a food shop. B. In a restaurant. C. In a grocery.

3. Which car caused the accident?

- A. The red one. B. The black one. C. The white one.

4. When does the bus leave?

- A. At 8: 30. B. At 8: 15. C. At 8: 45.

5. How is the weather now?

- A. Snowy. B. Sunny. C. Rainy.

第二节（共 15 小题；每小题 1.5 分，满分 22.5 分）

听下面 5 段对话或独白。每段对话或独白后有几个小题，从题中所给的 A、B、C 三个选项中选出最佳选项，并标在试卷的相应位置。听每段对话或独白前，你将有时间阅读各个小题，每小题 5 秒钟；听完后，各小题将给出 5 秒钟的作答时间。每段对话或独白读两遍。

听下面一段较长对话，回答以下小题。

6. When will the man have a medical checkup?

- A. On Wednesday. B. On Thursday. C. On Tuesday.

7. What would the man like to be tested for?

- A. A blood test. B. A chest X-ray. C. A colour blindness inspection.

听下面一段较长对话，回答以下小题。

8. What does the man think of the woman's interest?

- A. Difficult. B. Awful. C. Great.

9. What does the man do in his spare time?

- A. Play the piano. B. Play the violin. C. Collect matchboxes.

10. What are the speakers mainly talking about?

- A. Hobbies. B. Jobs. C. Friends.

听下面一段较长对话，回答以下小题。

11. Why does the woman like the blue hat?

- A. It looks pretty. B. It can keep warm. C. It can protect her.

12. What is the probable relationship between the speakers?

- A. Mother and son. B. Husband and wife. C. Salesgirl and customer.

13. What hat will the man purchase?

- A. A baseball cap. B. A cowboy hat. C. A straw hat.

听下面一段较长对话，回答以下小题。

14. How does the woman find the Blues Festival?

- A. Tiring. B. Boring. C. Interesting.

15. What impressed the man most?

- A. The music. B. The sunset. C. The food.

16. Why did the man avoid going to the festival on July 4th?

- A. He had to work at home. B. He needed to relax. C. He considered it crowded.

17. Where did the woman see the fireworks?

- A. From the freeway. B. At the top of a building. C. At her home.

听下面一段独白，回答以下小题。

18. What does the speaker usually buy for his friends?

- A. Something they like. B. Something he likes. C. Something valuable.

19. Why does the speaker dislike to give gifts?

- A. It costs too much money. B. It costs too much time. C. It is hard to know what people like.

20. What would the speaker want as a birthday gift?

A. A card.

B. A cake.

C. A tie.

第二部分 阅读理解(共两节，满分 40 分)

第一节(共 15 小题;每小题 2 分，满分 30 分)

阅读下列短文，从每题所给的 A、B、C 和 D 四个选项中，选出最佳选项。

A

There is no doubt that books have the power to change how people think about the world and the universe around them. These 3 astronomy books have had a significant impact on the way humans think about our place and purpose in the universe:

On the Heavens (about 350 BC) by Aristotelle

Aristotle proposed a geocentric (以地球为中心的) model of the universe in the book. This work is significant as a master work of the Aristotelian worldview, a school of philosophy that dominated (支配) intellectual thinking for almost 2000 years. Eventually, almost everything in it was proven incorrect, but On the Heavens, which is still in print, provides a fascinating view of astronomical evolution.

The Revolutions of Heavenly Spheres (1543) by Nicolaus Copernicus

In this book, Copernicus argued that the Sun rather than the Earth lies in the center of the universe. The Earth moves as a planet around the Sun. The most important advantage offered by Copernicus was a vision of the universe as an integrated system, where all the planets move together in elegant harmony.

The Mechanism of the Heavens (1831) by Mary Somerville

Different from his book Physical Geography, this book was embraced as an important contribution to the understanding of celestial motion (天体运动). It became extremely valuable to both astronomers and students and it was used as a textbook for more than half a century. The book went through many revisions, keeping pace with astronomical developments over time. It proves that given the opportunity, women could match the men in science step for step.

21. What can we learn about the book On the Heavens?

A. It is banned from printing.

B. It mainly focuses on philosophy.

C. It is used by many schools today.

D. It has proven almost completely wrong.

22. What do On the Heavens and The Revolutions of Heavenly Spheres have in common?

A. They revealed the truth of the universe.

B. They are master works of the same era.

- C. They explored the center of the universe.
- D. They regard the universe as an integrated system.

23. Which book brings more motivation to women in science?

- A. On the Heavens.
- B. Physical Geography.
- C. The Mechanism of the Heavens.
- D. The Revolutions of Heavenly Spheres.

B

Sports is one of the purest concepts developed. For some, sports is a hobby, others an escape, but for Jason Hills, Post Media Edmonton part-time writer, sports is everything.

At a young age, watching countless hours of sports allowed Hills to process and develop an escape to deal with the childhood painful experience of losing both his parents in a car accident. With so much inside his head, sports provided him with the outlet that millions of people employ daily: being enveloped into “the game.”

Later, as Hills grew into a young man, he began to become involved with school sports. As Hills began to play, the concept of being involved with a university team came into a dream.

Following high school graduation, Hills realized that university athletics might not be in the cards, but was still very determined to have sports play a major role in his life. So he attended Lethbridge College for its Journalism Diploma program. Since then, Hills has been a major component of university athletics coverage in Edmonton for over 10 years. Spending long hours travelling to back and forth across the North Saskatchewan River covering all the postsecondary teams, Hills is Postmedia’s go-to reporter in Edmonton for everything amateur sports.

Hills is a story teller. Though his articles include features, game recaps (简报) and series previews, all of his work showcases university student-athletes like no one else in the City of Edmonton. Hills stands out and stands above many, with an extraordinary ability to capture the athletes’ true voice. By putting himself in their shoes, Hills empathizes (有同感) with the student-athletes by telling their story, bringing a truly human element to the piece.

“My grandma told me when I was young, no matter what you do in life, just do what makes you happy,” Hills recalls. “This type of job and this type of career, you’re not going to make millions in it. You have to do it because you love it and because you’re passionate about it.”

24. Why did Hills regard sports as an escape in his childhood?

- A. To relieve his pain.
- B. To kill boring time.

- C. To recover from bad health.
- D. To avoid pressure from his parents.
25. What inspired Hills to enter journalism?
- A. His love for journalism from childhood.
- B. His great achievements in the university team.
- C. His determination to become a well-known sports journalist.
- D. His passion for sports and hopelessness of entering the university athletics.
26. What is a distinguished feature of Hills' articles?
- A. Focusing on the comments of the game.
- B. Telling the childhood stories of athletes.
- C. Reflecting the uniqueness of college student athletes.
- D. Bringing his own life experiences into them.
27. Which of the following can best describe Hills?
- A. Generous.
- B. Strong-willed.
- C. Artistic.
- D. Knowledgeable.

C

Doge, Grumpy Cat, Pepe the Frog...these memes (表情包) are often used in our chats with friends on the Internet. But now they have also found their way into the world of fashion.

According to a global fashion search engine Lyst, memecore (梗式穿搭) will become one of the biggest fashion hits this year. Following this trend, some brands have pushed memes to their “extremes” to get people excited. For example, UK fashion brand JW Anderson has used goldfish tanks and pixels (像素) as part of its design. Spanish fashion brand Loewe has brought out boots in the shape of bags.

This meme-inspired fashion trend is “a rejection of the idea that clothing has to obey rules defining what’s ‘in’ and ‘out,’” as the fashion website CR Fashion Book notes. The only rule is to “wear what you want, even if it seems odd to those who aren’t in on the joke.”

This attitude of fashion freedom has struck a chord with many young people. According to Refinery29, a creative global platform for young people, as aesthetics (审美) change rapidly, people often ask what their aesthetic is because they want something to define themselves. Growing up on the Internet, surrounded by nontraditional memes and comment sections, young people want to challenge the usual systems of taste.

Meanwhile, in an era filled with stress and competition, people are left craving for jokes and irony. Now the

memecore fashion trend can provide a supply to meet this demand.

Some people might say that the rise of memecore fashion is “a form of escapism”, an idea put forward by CR Fashion Book. But in a stressful life, why not wear some memecore clothes and bring more joy to both yourself and others?

28. What is the idea behind memecore fashion?

- A. Wearing what is widely accepted. B. Following the latest global fashion trends.
- C. Wearing what makes you stand out. D. Breaking the rules and wearing what you love.

29. Why is Refinery29 mentioned in Paragraph 4?

- A. To support that young people like memecore fashion.
- B. To prove the importance of memes in young people’s lives.
- C. To introduce the effects of memecore fashion on young people.
- D. To indicate that young people follow the usual systems of taste.

30. Which is closest in meaning to “craving for” in Paragraph 5?

- A. allowing for B. begging for C. longing for D. fighting for

31. What does the author think of the memecore fashion trend?

- A. It’s a way to spread happiness. B. It improves young people’s aesthetics.
- C. It’s funny and ironic but can offend others. D. It’s a form of escapism and should be avoided.

D

Most people hate mosquitoes — but scientists are about to build a “mosquito factory” to release modified (改良的) mosquitoes.

The modified mosquitoes carry a bacterium called *Wolbachia pipientis* (沃尔巴克氏菌), which can be naturally found in most insect species. However, it’s rarely discovered in mosquitoes. “We actually grow these mosquitoes that contain the bacterium,” Scott O’Neill, an Australian scientist involved in the project, told CBC News. When the modified mosquitoes are released, they slowly spread the bacterium to the population.

Several studies have demonstrated the insects’ success. For example, a controlled experiment in Indonesia showed that the modified insect helped reduce the cases of the disease dengue (登革热) by 77 percent, according to a study paper published in 2021.

The World Mosquito Program has announced that it will release modified mosquitoes in many of Brazil’s urban areas over the next 10 years. The aim is to protect up to 70 million people from diseases such as dengue, an infectious disease mainly spread by mosquitoes.

Brazil has one of the highest rates of dengue infection in the world, according to the *Nature* website. “More than 1,000 people died of dengue in 2022 because of the spread of mosquitoes. It’s going everywhere,” Luciano

Moreira, a scientist in Rio de Janeiro, Brazil, told CBC News.

Another way to prevent mosquitoes from spreading diseases is by producing genetically modified mosquitoes (GM). In 2022, the US Environmental Protection Agency cleared the release of 2.4 billion GM mosquitoes in California and Florida.

According to the agency, GM mosquitoes carry two types of genes: a self-limiting gene that prevents female offspring (后代) from surviving to adulthood; and a marker gene that allows researchers to identify GM ones in the wild. After being released, GM mosquitoes lay eggs, so the genes are passed on to offspring. In this way, the number of female mosquitoes is reduced, therefore reducing the chance of spreading disease.

32. What is the final purpose of building the “mosquito factory”?

- A. To prevent the spread of mosquito-borne diseases.
- B. To produce massive mosquitoes for scientific research.
- C. To study the behavior of mosquitoes in different environments.
- D. To replace the natural mosquito population with a modified one.

33. What is the function of Paragraph 5 in the text?

- A. It states challenges facing the program.
- B. It provides the background to the program.
- C. It shows the expected effect of the program.
- D. It indicates an opinion on the announcement.

34. How does the self-limiting gene in genetically modified mosquitoes work?

- A. By limiting their ability to lay eggs.
- B. By making them immune to disease.
- C. By reducing their offspring’s lifespans.
- D. By allowing them to be easily identified.

35. What can be the best title for the text?

- A. Releasing GM Mosquitoes
- B. Reducing Dengue in Brazil
- C. Experimenting on Modified Insects
- D. Modifying Infectious Mosquitoes

第二节(共 5 小题;每小题 2 分, 满分 10 分)

根据短文内容, 从短文后的选项中选出能填入空白处的最佳选项。选项中有两项为多余选项。

We are all different. We have different hair and different eyes. 36 So why in the world would we expect everyone to think and learn in the same way? As a matter of fact, it is not our differences that divide us. It is our inability to recognize, accept, and celebrate those differences.

I’ll never forget encountering a kid in high school from Tonga named Fine Unga. 37 I mean the guy was built like a tank, strong as a bull, and there were rumors going around that he was a street fighter. We looked, dressed, talked, thought, and ate differently. The only thing we had in common was football. So how in the world did we become best friends? 38 I never quite knew what Fine was thinking or what he would do next, and vice versa. That was seriously refreshing. I especially enjoyed being his friend when a fight broke out. He had

strengths I didn't have and I had strengths he didn't have. Together we made a great team.

I am glad that the world isn't full of a bunch of clones who act and think exactly like me! 39 The word diversity usually calls to mind racial and gender differences, but there's so much more to it. There are also endless differences in languages, physical features, family backgrounds, religious beliefs, lifestyles, interests, skills and so on.

The world is a great melting pot of cultures, races, religions and ideas. 40 There are three possible approaches you can take: Level 1: Avoid diversity. Level 2: Tolerate diversity. Level 3: Celebrate diversity. Let's share our similarities and celebrate our differences.

- A. Thank goodness for diversity.
- B. At first, I was totally frightened by him.
- C. Maybe it was because we were so different.
- D. We like different foods and different stories.
- E. Some people hate and avoid differences in our lives.
- F. None of us are any better or any worse than anyone else.
- G. You have an important decision to make regarding how you will handle it.

第三部分 语言运用（共两节，满分 30 分）

第一节（共 20 小题；每小题 1.5 分，满分 30 分）

阅读下面短文，从每题所给的 A、B、C、D 四个选项中选出可以填入空白处的最佳选项。

Being able to hop on a plane and travel somewhere is great, but sitting up in first class is a whole other ballgame compared to economy. 41, for an elderly woman Violet, her new-found friend has got her back.

Violet was 42 from New York when she 43 a friendship with Jack. Despite the total 44 in their backgrounds and life stories, they didn't 45 them from chatting.

As they 46 the plane, however, Violet realized what the 47 meant for Jack. When they were led into the plane, Violet got the 48 of her life.

Jack walked up to Violet on the airplane and requested that she 49 seats with him.

The man was seated in the "upper-class cabin". Traveling in this level of 50 and luxury has always been Violet's dream so you can just imagine the 51 on her face when she heard Jack's request. But for Jack, he just wanted to 52 Violet's day.

The encounter was so 53 for Violet that she wanted to take a photo because she knew her daughter wouldn't believe what 54 to her.

Leah, the attending flight stewardess(空中小姐), helped her take the photo and 55 it to Violet's daughter. She said that it was a 56 flight for her too. She shared in the post that she had 57 with

athletes like footballers and celebrities like supermodels and Hollywood movie stars, but Jack and Violet were by far her 58.

This story is a 59 example of how what might be a small act of 60 for you could make a huge difference to someone else.

- | | | | |
|-------------------|---------------|----------------|------------------|
| 41. A. Originally | B. Luckily | C. Exactly | D. Primarily |
| 42. A. reminding | B. attacking | C. traveling | D. driving |
| 43. A. showed off | B. took away | C. gave out | D. struck up |
| 44. A. difference | B. common | C. interest | D. attraction |
| 45. A. save | B. spare | C. conduct | D. stop |
| 46. A. boarded | B. observed | C. recommended | D. feared |
| 47. A. ownership | B. friendship | C. membership | D. professorship |
| 48. A. suffering | B. trick | C. fare | D. surprise |
| 49. A. combine | B. charge | C. swap | D. provide |
| 50. A. depression | B. comfort | C. excitement | D. insecurity |
| 51. A. expression | B. option | C. opinion | D. recovery |
| 52. A. miss | B. pay | C. make | D. win |
| 53. A. amazing | B. right | C. inseparable | D. awkward |
| 54. A. ordered | B. happened | C. limited | D. fixed |
| 55. A. sell | B. bring | C. throw | D. send |
| 56. A. regretful | B. shy | C. special | D. friendly |
| 57. A. lived | B. flown | C. compromised | D. agreed |
| 58. A. solution | B. condition | C. experience | D. favorite |
| 59. A. narrow | B. tough | C. perfect | D. calm |
| 60. A. kindness | B. terrorism | C. rescue | D. carelessness |

第二节(共 10 小题;每小题 1.5 分, 满分 15 分)

阅读下面短文, 在空白处填入 1 个适当的单词或括号内单词的正确形式。

The ginkgo (银杏) tree is thought to be one of the oldest living trees, 61 (date) back to more than 290 million years ago. It is native 62 China, Japan and Korea, but it is also now grown in Europe and the United States. The earliest records of ginkgoes are found in Chinese herbology literature such as Compendium of Materia Medica.

Ginkgoes are large trees, 63 (normal) reaching a height of 20 — 35 meters, with some in China being over 50 meters. The adult tree has a large crown and long branches, and it is usually deep-rooted and resistant to

wind and snow damage. With a combination of 64 (resistant) to diseases and insects, some of the trees 65 (claim) to be more than 2,500 years old.

With fan-shaped leaves, ginkgoes are green both on the top and bottom. But during autumn, they turn bright yellow and then fall, which make up 66 beautiful scene. Ginkgoes come in two sexes, with some trees being female 67 others male. The fruit has a soft, fleshy and yellow-brown outer layer 68 is attractive in appearance.

Because ginkgoes 69 (be) around for so long, people have used them for many purposes. It's commonly used for memory and thought problems, vision problems and many other conditions, but there is no good scientific evidence 70 (support) most of these uses.

第四部分 写作(共两节，满分 35 分)

第一节 短文改错(共 10 小题;每小题 1 分，满分 10 分)

71. 假定英语课上老师要求同桌之间交换修改作文，请你修改你同桌写的以下作文。文中共有 10 处语言错误，每句中最多有两处。每处错误仅涉及一个单词的增加、删除或修改。

增加：在缺词处加一个漏字符号(Λ)，并在其下面写出该加的词。

删除：把多余的词用斜线(\)划掉。

修改：在错的词下划一横线，并在该词下面写出修改后的词。

注意：1. 每处错误及其修改均仅限一词；

2. 只允许修改 10 处，多者(从第 11 处起)不计分。

This afternoon, our handcraft club held a lanternmaking activity, which a famous folk artist invited to teach us how to make lanterns by hand. He first told us the history and origin of lanterns, and the various materials formed them. After that, he showed us the basic step and skills of lantern making. Then came the time for me to have a try. With the guidance of the artist, all of us finished our works successful.

Through this activity, not only had I improved my handcraft skills, but I have also deepened my understanding of the symbolic meanings of lanterns. I've come to realize that our Chinese lantern figures are so popular the worldwide.

第二节 书面表达(满分 25 分)

72. 假如你是李华，进入高三后你遇到了些烦恼，请给校英文报专栏 Heart to Heart 编辑 Chris 写封信。内容包括：

1. 陈述你的烦恼；

2. 寻求对方的建议。

注意：

1. 写作词数应为 80 左右；

2. 请按如下格式在答题卡的相应位置作答。

Dear Chris,

Yours,

Li Hua

以上内容仅为本文档的试下载部分，为可阅读页数的一半内容。如要下载或阅读全文，请访问：<https://d.book118.com/848110102076006137>